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Chair Larson called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, September 25, 2007, Kate Buchanen Room.



Members Present:  Bliven, Bolick-Floss, Butler, Chapin, Cheyne, Dunk, Fulgham, 


Gleason, Goodman, Haag, Holschuh, Hoyle, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Meiggs, 


Moyer, Rentz, Riordan, Robo, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snyder, Syverson, Van Duzer, 


Ward, 
Yarnall.

Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus,  Richmond, Sanford.
Proxies:  Michael Goodman for John Powell, Cindy Moyer for Elisabeth Harrington, Dawn-Ann Rypkema for Val Arizzi, C.D. Hoyle for Bob Zoellner, Robin Meiggs for Saeed Mortazavi, Ken Fulgham for Marshelle Thobaben.
Guests: Mike Reilly, Jack Stoob, Colleen Mullery, Sally Botzler, Paul Mann, Ken Ayoob, Nancy Hurlbut, Anna Kircher, Jena Burges, Sharon Tuttle, and others.
A quorum was present.

New members of the Senate were introduced:  Annie Bolick-Floss, Student Affairs Representative and Skip Gleason, Coaches Representative.
Proxies were announced.

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of September 11, 2007
M/S/P (Cheyne/Van Duzer) to approve the minutes of September 11, as corrected.  There was 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair


[See page 2 of the Agenda for written report]
Chair Larson noted the remaining committee vacancies include in his written report.  In addition, there is also a vacancy on the Student Affairs Committee.
Everyone was reminded that the emergency drill will be at 10:45 am on Thursday.  

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members


[See page 2 of the Agenda for written reports]
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  During the Emergency Preparedness Drill on Thursday, there is to be no evacuation of classes/buildings.  The drill is to see how everything works:  the bells, text messaging, phones, and computer systems.  It is an opportunity to inform classes on how to respond to an emergency alert.

Associated Students (President Rentz):  The Council is filling up, but students are still needed, especially from the College of Professional Studies.  If faculty know of students who would be good candidates for student governance, they should contact Terra.  AS will be developing workshops for the Leadership Conference and for the Campus Dialogue on Race.  Suggestions and/or recommendations for workshops are welcome.
Faculty Affairs Committee (Senator Cheyne):  The Committee is working on a template for the development of departmental criteria and standards for retention, tenure and promotion.  
1. Resolution on Appendix J WPAF Custody and Rebuttal Period (#01-07/08-FA)
M/S (Cheyne/Meiggs) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Appendix J WPAF Custody and Rebuttal Period

#01-07/08-FA – September 25, 2007

Resolved:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the following sections of the Faculty Personnel Policies and Procedures for Retention, Tenure and Promotion (Appendix J of the Faculty Handbook, effective 2007-2008 and 2008-2009) be revised to reflect changes in the recently negotiated Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA May 15, 2007 – June 30, 2010); and be it further
Resolved:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that all CBA Article citations in Appendix J (effective 2007-2008 and 2008-2009) be updated to reflect changes in the recently negotiated Collective Bargaining Agreement; and be it further

Resolved: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that because these are contract compliance revisions, this change to Appendix J will not go to a General Faculty vote; and be it further

Resolved:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that this resolution be distributed to all probationary and tenured faculty, administrators who are part of the retention, tenure, and promotion review process, and college and department staff.

WPAF CUSTODY

New Appendix J Language
Appendix J:V.E.3:

The WPAF shall remain, sealed, in the UFPC’s custody for  forty-two (42) days following the date of the President’s notification.    10.4 (CBA 2007-2010)
Background

Previous Collective Bargaining Agreement

10.7, 10.8 (CBA 2002-2005)
10.7 A faculty unit employee who has a dispute pertaining to a faculty status matter as defined by provision 10.2f shall notify the President in writing of the dispute within twenty-one (21) days from the receipt of the negative decision.

10.8 The employer and the employee shall pursue efforts to resolve the dispute informally and the employee shall be entitled to a good faith review of the issue(s) presented. This effort at informal resolution shall be mandatory for all faculty status matters as defined in Article 10.2f and shall occur within thirty (30) days after serving notice of dispute. The employer and the employee may continue to pursue informal resolution of the dispute beyond the mandatory period.

Current Collective Bargaining Agreement

10.4 (CBA 2007-2010)
10.4  A grievant eligible to grieve pursuant to provision 10.2 of this Article may file a Level I grievance with the President no later than forty-two (42) days after the event giving rise to the grievance, or no later than forty-two (42) days after the grievant knew or reasonably should have known of the event giving rise to the grievance.

Rebuttal Period

New Appendix J Language

VII.B.3.c)(2) Within  ten days of receipt, candidates may submit a rebuttal statement and/or request a meeting to discuss the recommendation. 15.5

VIII.A.3.e)(1) Within  ten days of receipt, candidates may submit a rebuttal statement and/or request a meeting to discuss the recommendation. 15.5

Background
Previous Collective Bargaining Agreement

CBA 2002-2005:  15.5 (emphasis added)
At all levels of review, before recommendations are forwarded to a subsequent review level, faculty unit employees shall be given a copy of the recommendation and the written reasons therefore. The faculty unit employee may submit a rebuttal statement or response in writing and/or request a meeting be held to discuss the recommendation within seven (7) days following receipt of the recommendation. A copy of the response or rebuttal statement shall accompany the Working Personnel Action File and also be sent to all previous levels of review. This section shall not require that evaluation timelines be extended.

Current Collective  Bargaining Agreement

CBA 2007-2010:  15.5 (emphasis added)
At all levels of review, before recommendations are forwarded to a subsequent review level, faculty unit employees shall be given a copy of the recommendation and the written reasons therefore. The faculty unit employee may submit a rebuttal statement or response in writing and/or request a meeting be held to discuss the recommendation within ten (10) days following receipt of the recommendation. A copy of the response or rebuttal statement shall accompany the Working Personnel Action File and also be sent to all previous levels of review. This section shall not require that evaluation timelines be extended.

Rationale:  Campus procedures must comply with the content and language of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  These revisions comply with the May 15, 2007-June 30, 2010 Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

The purpose of the resolution is to bring Appendix J into alignment with the new Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA).  Associate Vice President, Colleen Mullery provided background information on the resolution.  The previous contract allowed candidates a seven day rebuttal period after receiving a recommendation on RTP.  The new contract allows for a ten day period.  As a consequence, this language needs to be changed in Appendix J.  This has already been communicated to department chairs and IUPC chairs, as files are  already moving forward.  The second change increases the number of days the WPAF is held after the President has made a decision regarding tenure or promotion or the Provost has made a decision regarding retention.  The section on faculty status grievances in the old contract has been complete eliminated from the new contract.  If a faculty member wants to grieve a decision that has been made regarding retention, tenure or promotion, it now goes through the regular grievance route, rather than a faculty status grievance.  As a consequence, the period of time that a WPAF must be sealed after a decision has been made must conform with the period of time a faculty member has to grieve a decision.  The period is now forty-two days, rather than twenty-one days.  The numbering of the CBA references in the Appendix J will also be revised to reflect the numbering changes in the new contract.

The Academic Senate Office and the Academic Personnel Services Office will work out the distribution process for the resolution.

There was no discussion on the resolution.

Voting on Resolution #01-07/08-FA occurred and it PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

M/S/U (Cheyne/Moyer) to make it an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
2. 4:20 P.M. TIME CERTAIN:  Enrollment Management Update (Mike Reilly, Associate Vice President, Enrollment Management)

Handouts for the HSU Enrollment Update were distributed.  

The census was a week ago Monday; after clean-up during the past week, the data was frozen this morning.  The information on the hand-out is from this current data.

Enrollment trends have been positive over the past year.  This fall HSU has 7,781 students (headcount), up from 7,435 students Fall ’06.  It has turned around a downward trend in enrollment for three years.  The FTE increase is about 315 from Fall ’06.  Because of the change in resident FTE versus total FTE, non-resident students are not included in the counts.  As a result, there are two figures:  one is the total FTE (used for calculations for teaching load, etc.) and a resident FTE figure (which does not include ca. 200 non-residents).  The resident FTE figure is the actual target, and Enrollment Management (EM) is confident that HSU will meet its enrollment target for the first time in nine years.

Another record freshman class enrolled this Fall.  It wasn’t as many freshmen as expected, but still reflects an 8% increase.

Transfer student enrollment was very strong for Humboldt, increasing by 15%.  Across the system transfer student enrollment remained relatively flat.

There has been an increase in new graduate/post-baccalaureate students this Fall.  There is a new differential; the graduate head count is now divided by 12 units instead of 15 units, which contributed a lot to this Fall’s FTE.
Because of changes, comparison tables used in the past no longer work.  As each year goes by, there will be better comparative data.

The number of students of color increased slightly over last year.  One out of three freshmen students did not disclose their ethnicity or chose not to respond; this is double the CSU average.  There were more who indicated “Other” than did not respond.  It’s not clear what this indicates.

There are not categories for bi-racial or multi-racial on the form yet.  But by 2009, all universities will have to collect multiple ethnicity data.  The CSU is working on the mentor application form.  It will drive down the numbers of the “Other” category, but will also reduce the numbers in the individual ethnic group categories as well.  There is not a place to “fill in the blank” when “Other” is checked on the mentor application.   

The number of transfer students of color increased by 25%.  The Western Undergraduate Exchange (WUE) continues to be a very good program for HSU.  WUE is a consortium of thirteen western states where students can enroll in another state for 150% of in state fees.  Because of California’s low fees, 150% of HSU fees is still less than in-state tuition in a number of other states.  So far, HSU and Chico have been participating in the program and HSU has enrolled many more students than Chico.  The biggest states are Alaska, Washington, Oregon, and Hawaii.  There are 26 freshmen from Hawaii this fall.

The freshmen retention rate from last fall was down slightly from the previous year, but about at what our average is.  A positive change has been an improvement in retention from the freshman to junior year; it improved by about 7%.  Retention still needs to be looked at; in comparison to the CSU, HSU is not where we should be.  Freshmen retention for the CSU is about 80% and the two-year retention rate is about 70%.  HSU would need to retain about 175 more freshman to the junior year just to be “average”.
What is the difference between the FIG and non-FIG freshman retention rates? It seems an unlikely goal for us to be thinking that we should target the CSU average, when HSU is the most rural campus.   Compared to other regional comprehensive campuses that are rural, we’re similar in numbers.  But HSU has the third highest incoming SAT scores in the CSU.  Incoming student quality is a good measure of retention, so this should balance it out; yet HSU is still down in the lower 4 or 5 schools in the CSU.

Slightly more than half of freshmen are in FIGs now.  They vary quite a bit in retention, from 90-60%.  There is an internal site with retention figures, that will be shared upon request.  Students who live in the residence halls have about a 4% higher retention rate.

The junior year to six year graduate rate is the best in the CSU.
Average student loads are identical to last fall (13.71 units).  Sophomore and graduate loads are up, junior and senior loads are down.  At least it didn’t decline.  There are larger numbers in each class, which is good news.  Continuing student enrollment and cohort size changes will drive the process for establishing the enrollment target for next year.  It is hoped that an increase in FTE can be requested for next fall; with the goal of optimizing the potential but still hitting the target.

Freshmen inquiries for Fall ’08 are higher than previous year.  The differential yields in applicants from L.A. and other areas versus local applicants makes it difficult to try and project targets.

Questions and Comments:

Does the large increase in inquiries from Humboldt County students reflect a normal fluctuation?  The increase is due to efforts at addressing a past critique that local students were not hearing from HSU.  Now, every local student is automatically made an inquiry.

The total number of graduate students includes post-baccalaureate credential students.

Is it possible to identify the top three strategies that have led to this positive trend in enrollment?  1)  The number of PSAT search names has been increased (ca. 100,000) and  has expanded beyond the western states.  More sophomore names have been included as well.   Names are bought, and students are prospected with emails and brochures.  2)  The additional one-time monies allocated for travel expenses for the past two years has increased the outreach.  More high schools are visited.  This has more than doubled the number of inquiries.  3)  The literature being provided is improved; there is uniformity and there are brochures for every department.  There are multiples pieces for to respond with; and all students are responded to when an inquiry is received.  
The CSU has been charged to grow by 2.5% each year.  There have been overtures from the Trustees that they may want to look at a 3.5% growth rate next.   For HSU, every FTE added is about $7,000 in additional state support.  We need to optimize this opportunity now; demographic trends show a decline in number of students after Fall 2008.
HSU will see about a $1.5 million increase in fixed expenses for next year.  If we expand to a target of 7200 (increasing FTES by 66), it would yield $1.16 million – which would not cover our increased expenses.  Setting the enrollment target for the campus will be the crux of what we do this year.
The average annual FTES includes the 1st term of the previous summer session.

3. 4:40 P.M. TIME CERTAIN:  Strategic Planning for Academic Affairs (Bob Snyder, Interim Provost/Vice President for Academic Affairs)

The Provost outlined his ideas for a three-five year strategic planning process, some of which have already been presented to the Graduate Council, the Provost’s Council, and department chairs.  In the most narrow sense, it would be an exercise in identifying and ranking all academic programs.  Including academic services as well would make the project too big at this point.  First, academic programs would have to be identified.  Programs could include both undergraduate and graduate majors, options if they are distinct enough, minors, certificate programs, etc.  There would need to be an agreed upon shared definition of what a program is.  General Education would be considered as a separate program.
A set of criteria would be developed for ranking programs.  Criteria can be considered in several ways, including fit with the academic mission and goals of the university, internal and external demand, program quality, quality of the faculty, etc.  Once the criteria are agreed upon, and how to weight the criteria, they are applied to identified programs.  The programs would be sorted in to three or five groups.  For example, programs that sort into the top third would be identified as candidates for augmentation, programs in the middle third would stay the same, and the bottom third would be looked at in terms of three or more possibilities:  1) Re-combination, for example, the international studies option of the interdisciplinary studies major is very similar to the globalization part of the political science program – these two programs would get together and look at possibilities for combining, 2) reduced support, i.e., moving from a major to a minor, 3) program elimination.  
Why should we do something like this?  It is often undertaken during bad financial times.  Indiana University just recently completed this process.  It was a thoughtful 

and well-done process.  They did it explicitly to reduce the number of programs and to re-allocate resources.  Their reaccrediting agency determined that they had too many programs that were too low-enrolled and too inefficient, which was starving other programs.

There may be some reason to do that here, but it is not the primary motivation.  The budget reductions that have been taken have had the tendency to reduce support to all programs.  Allocating reductions across the board is the wrong way to make reductions; it just weakens everyone.  Targeted cuts are the way it needs to happen.  The Provost is hearing that reductions have been made in ways that people are finding difficult to live with.  

A complaint in the 1990 WASC review that the HSU allocation of resources does not follow any university-wide strategic plan that hooks our goals to how we allocate resources.  It is probably as true today as it was seventeen years ago; we still don’t have a plan.  The goal of this process is to look primarily at the top third, and come to agreement, at least at the level of Academic Affairs, about where we’re going to put our new resources.  If enrollment projects are correct, there will be some new money coming in.  Over time, some money would become available through the bottom category, and a plan is needed as to what should be done with both new resources and money that may become available over time.

It will be a broad planning process with transparency and consultation.  The end result will be an agreement on how we are going to grow the University.

Discussion/comments:

· Why not increase the size of the group (the Provost’s Council), developing the prioritization plan, similar to the way the expanded ARAC functioned in 1991?  There would be more inclusiveness in terms of the decisions on prioritization.
The Provost’s Council is discussing what the process will look like; they will not be responsible for undertaking this process.  In terms of how the plan is executed, having too big of a group will not work well.  Currently being considered is a group of 10-12 people (max) and the bulk of the individuals would be faculty.  They would be in charge of developing the criteria for the process.  At Indiana, the Graduate Council, Educational Policies Committee, and the University Curriculum Committee all developed criteria and forwarded to them to a faculty committee (10-12 members) which came up with very explicit criteria that went out to departments.  Each department wrote a 10-page paper on their program, addressing the criteria.  Colleges had review committees that ranked them, the Deans ranked them, and the faculty review committee ranked them, providing different levels and perspectives.  
No decision has been made as to whether programs would be ranked in three categories or five categories.
· Once the process is in place, shouldn’t the college be charged with ranking their programs and making decisions?

Only if the money is going to be kept in the colleges; the process needs to be done across colleges.
· If we do targeted cuts directed only at academic side of the university, it is counterproductive because we’re cutting out those areas that recruit and educate the students.

This process can be perceived in a negative way, i.e., as a way to identify programs for elimination, and that will be the tendency and the fear.  That is not the motivation; the process provides for good planning.  If other units don’t do it, they are moving forward without an overall plan, and doing it on a piecemeal, ad hoc basis.  The purpose is not to free up a set amount of money for reallocation.  It doesn’t make sense that we continually add programs and never take programs away.  Some programs have a finite life span.  It is not a process meant to “target” the programs that fall in the lower-ranked third group.  If academic programs are done this year, maybe the other divisions will follow a similar process for looking at services next year.

· It would be good to first ask why programs end up in the bottom third.  There should be support for good planning, but perhaps not as much for targeted cuts.  Targeted cuts are going to have to be a lot deeper, if by default, the top third gets augmented; with a finite budget.  
One reason for doing this planning now is that it does looks like we can grow enrollment.  FTES increase was about 300 this year, and we’re doing that at a time that substantial budget reductions are being phased in.  Most of those dollars for new students are going into fairly large classes and a lot of GE classes; this is pretty inexpensive.  If we can grow and bring a fair amount of money to campus, where do we put the $2-5 million dollars over a 3-5 period?  Where do we allocate the new dollars?   That is the primary purpose of this process.  Over time, dollars may be freed up from the lower ranked programs and become available for reallocation.

· It is possible that one of the reasons programs fall into the lower third is that they have received less money and a little more would help them.

Depending upon the criteria, this should come out in the rankings.  

· Would this ranking program, across colleges, help identify a specialty for HSU that would be useful for marketing?  

If one of the criteria is “fit with mission,” for example, part of that mission is having regional distinctiveness in the natural resources, and the criteria includes the WASC goals for student outcomes, etc., this should be an opportunity for the ranking to support an HSU identity.
· What does factoring out General Education (GE) mean in this process?

If one of the main factors is efficiency and/or cost of the program, i.e., student/faculty ratios, FTES production, costs per FTE, then GE can mask that.  It depends upon where GE is allocated, which can be arbitrary in many ways.  When looking at the cost of a program, GE needs to be factored out.  Otherwise, it leaves the programs without a GE component at a disadvantage.  We need to be as inclusive as possible.

· If it is the case that only Academic Affairs is to engage in this sort of strategic planning, then the groups in the third tier look a lot like lecturers.  The flexibility of OAA, like the flexibility in a department, is such that if you have a department with 10% flexibility and compare that with a department that has 1% flexibility, the department with the higher percentage of flexibility is able to withstand budget cuts.  If OAA has a strategic plan that identifies programs that we’ve already decided could be eliminated, if necessary, and the other administrative units have not, than there is a potential for cuts to be greater in academic affairs than the other administrative units.

The assumption is that Academic Affairs will be keeping its money; just cutting money out of the bottom third to be used elsewhere in OAA.   For example, if the decision is made to no longer offer a degree in a particular program, but offer it as a minor; then in terms of planning, as the tenure track faculty in the program retire, they would not be replaced with new tenure track faculty, but the minor program would be staffed with temporary.  This is a humane way to phase programs out; everyone knows what to expect.  What happens now is that program elimination and program reduction are determined on an ad hoc basis; it is decided on a year by year basis, usually at the college level.  Prioritizing programs will provide for an overall plan.

· Is there a web site where this information is available?  It would help to have access to the information for those who want to be better informed, and perhaps make the process a less fearful one.

A web site will be made available.

· Programs that are currently under review have a known set of goals and objectives that have been laid out, by which to evaluate themselves.  It seems like this new process should adopted and the criteria set forth, and programs given some time to address the criteria and make improvements before being evaluated.  There are differences in resources and infrastructural support provided to different programs.  It doesn’t seem fair to evaluate programs based on criteria they have not had an opportunity to implement and/or meet.  There should be some time-frame between the establishment of the criteria and the ranking of programs based on the criteria.
Developing the criteria will be a consultative process and there will be opportunity for input; they will not be a surprise to anyone.  Senate members were asked how many felt that the current program review process had any bearing on the resources that were allocated to the program; one hand was raised.  It is not clear how resources are currently being allocated.  Some plan has got to be better than having no plan.  If OAA can come to agreement as to what is important, i.e., agreed upon criteria, then we should proceed with applying them.  We don’t have the luxury of time.  At Indiana, programs were ranked and the rankings were sent back to the departments, so they could see where they fell, and see if any adjustments could be made.  There could be some sort of process for review and change.
· Quality be the primary criterion.  Are class size and the funding issues associated with being a rural CSU being considered?   HSU meets the national average rate for retention; it is not clear why retention is being focused on when there are other issues.

Point of order (Senator Goodman).  No ruling was made.

To begin with, quality would be one of the criteria used to rank programs so there is a connection between quality and how the ranking is done.  A definition of quality will not be imposed at the administrative level; it will be up to the committee, made up primarily of faculty, who develops the criteria.  
· How would GE be handled and what would be done with GE courses that are also major requirement courses?  

It would have to be finessed.  One way would be to say that if it’s a requirement and more than 20% of the class are major, then it would be left in.  Some kind of threshold would need to be set.

· It is hoped that the existing strategic plan will not be left behind.  The work that was put into the plan should be used.
The criteria should include how current programs fit with the mission of the campus and that would tie in to both the Strategic Plan and the WASC goals.
· It is highly ironic that we’re following Indiana’s lead in higher education.  Indiana historically has made great efforts to exclude the establishment of community colleges, so that more people will go to the state colleges and universities.  We’re such a different system in California.

Part of the problem at Indiana was competition and low-enrolled programs, so they were addressing very different problems.  In considering the Indiana model, what should be looked at is the report from the faculty committee and look at the criteria.  What is evident is that the faculty who participated were non-partisan and very thoughtful in the process.  That is what is most impressive about the Indiana model.  It is hoped that a similar group can be formed here for this process.

· What was the time-frame for the Indiana process?  
They did it quickly; the project was announced in October and formed the committee.  The criteria were developed by February and the departments had their program reports written by the end of spring semester and the ranking was done over the summer and into the fall.  They did it basically in one year.  
· What is your thinking about looking at the GE program as part of this process?  
Originally, it was thought that one of the programs at the department level would be their service courses, whether it was in GE or in other service areas.  Indiana pulled GE out and did a study of the GE area as a whole.  After seeing what they did, would be more inclined to go that route; it provides for a more comprehensive view.  Looking at the GE programs department by department isn’t going to tell much, except for efficiency, student/faculty ratios, etc.  It is not going to tell us much in terms of questions on quality, etc.  

· GE can’t be ranked in the bottom third; so would an internal ranking be done and GE divided into three groups?

Different questions would have to be developed for GE.  There is a huge amount of resources that go into GE; one question might be do we want all of our GE classes to be at least 75-100 students?  It is assumed that we don’t want that.  One of the main questions for GE would be how efficient is it and how should it be structured.  Given that there is a GE review going on at the same time, with the GE Pilot Project, hopefully some other program quality questions could be asked.  A reasonable question to ask is whether or not GE is a place that will free some money up to go someplace else.  A lot of money goes into GE and it serves a lot of students.  The question needs to be asked at a global level, not at the department level.
· How will this timetable interact with the Provost’s interim status?  It implies two years.
Not sure that is shows good sense for an interim Provost to take on this project; though in some ways, it might be the best time to do it.  A search committee hasn’t been formed yet to do a Provost search; so by default, it may be a two-year appointment.

· The President has indicated that a search committee will be formed this spring and the position advertised this summer.  This has not been publicly announced yet.

· This model describes a potential hiatus on program review; what will happen with program reviews?
Indiana suspended program reviews during the year this process was undertaken, for a couple of reasons:  1) only so many things can be done at the same time, and 2) to try to emphasize the importance of the program.  It is not clear at HSU whether it would be a relief to suspend program review, or if there would be desire to maintain it.  Currently inclination is to suspend program review for the entire year.

· We currently have a program discontinuation policy that would intersect with this process; what do we do with that?
The process of program discontinuation doesn’t fit very well with this planning process.  That will have to be worked out from a policy standpoint.  
· Most people probably wouldn’t mind having the program review suspended for a time.  In CAHSS, in order to get a new position, a department has to have a current program review.  To be consistent, should that requirement be relaxed as well?  

An argument could be made for bringing a lot of current processes to a grinding halt; which doesn’t seem reasonable.  We have to continue with our business and be reasonable.  If we suspended program reviews, we couldn’t enforce not doing searches for tenure track positions because of a lack of a current program review.

· What is happening with the idea of making program reviews for accredited programs tied to their accreditation review cycle?  These programs include Nursing, Social Work, Forestry, etc.  This is a side issues that will be followed-up on.
· When the plan is developed by the Provost’s Council, will it be vetted by the Senate?  
The Provost will be happy to discuss with the Senate leadership on the Provost’s Council.
· Will the current program suspension and discontinuation policies just be ignored?

No, but different options will need to be considered, for example:  get agreement to suspend the policies, or revise the policies, or fit the plan into the policies. 

· At Indiana, the Senate Executive Committee gave a charge to the Faculty Affairs Committee and the Educational Policies Committee to review the criteria for evaluating program and each wrote their own report to the overall committee.  That was the extent of the Senate involvement.

· At Indiana, the process came after their accrediting agency critiqued them.  How will this process fit with the ongoing WASC process.  The existing policies on program suspension and elimination can fit into this new process, and would allow departments/programs due process.  Programs should not be altered based on pending retirements; this is not a humane process.

It was clarified that the proposal to discontinue a program would be made and then a plan would be created for the existing faculty, for example, a faculty member who retires would not be replaced.

WASC has been criticizing us for the last two cycles on not tying planning to resource allocation.  This is what WASC wants and expects.  We have a Strategic Plan in place, but there is no clear tie between the Plan and how we allocate resources.  Prioritizing programs makes that process very clear.

· Several years ago the campus went through a faculty merit increase process; and there was a lot of discomfort with the process.  When there is a finite amount of money that must be split up among colleagues it is uncomfortable.  Is there any concern that this prioritization process might result in a break in collegiality?
There’s always a potential for partisanship and a lot of angst.  The extent to which the criteria are formulated in a way that doesn’t put departments in the position of having to say how great they are, i.e., selling themselves will be a determining factor.  With the merit raises, it was a lot of work for very little money.  We need to do this in a way in which the gains are real and meaningful.
4. Review of Open Forum discussion and next steps (Senate Executive Committee)

Elements of the process being used may not have been explained adequately last time.  The Open Forum was the first step taken by the Senate Executive Committee to identify issues and concerns relevant to the Senate.  At its last meeting, Senate Executive Committee meeting, members discussed the feedback from the forum, and various steps that the committee and/or the Senate could take next.  A subcommittee was formed to put together a survey instrument that would be distributed to eligible voting faculty, to go out via the general faculty election process tomorrow and be returned on Monday.  This would give the Executive Committee to review the feedback at its next meeting.  This particular sequence of steps represents a classic case of feedback and development that is used in a variety of settings.  The first stage was to seek feedback from a volunteer sample (the Open Forum).  The next step is to seek representative census feedback with the faculty survey.

Copies of the survey, developed by the subcommittee (Larson, Mortazavi, Powell, and Van Duzer) were distributed.  The intent of the survey is to find out what direction the Senate should go.  

Is the Sociology department’s survey that was done last year being taken into account?  Not by the Senate at this time.

The process of gathering input for the Appendix J changes included a couple of forums; it was realized that they weren’t are representative as had been hoped.  So a survey was also taken and the response to the survey was gratifying; it was not 100%, but it was enough to get a better sense of how the campus as a whole thought.  
The process will be done through the Academic Senate Office.  

The average turnout for faculty elections is somewhere between 55-65%.  We would hope for a higher turnout than that.
Chair Larson is contacting both Sonoma State and Sacramento State.  Past and current Senate chairs have expressed their regret at not having gathered this kind of preparatory information in advance before going to their votes of no confidence.
Is this a draft?  At this point, it ready to go out.  Suggestions for improving the survey are welcome.
What does calling for this vote say.  The Senate hasn’t had a discussion about the Open Forum or this document; sending out this survey seems like we’re skipping a couple of steps.

The Senate has every right to tell the Senate Executive Committee that it has overstepped and needs to back off.  The Committee represents the will of the Senate and of the faculty as a whole.  Part of what the Committee was responding to was a sense of urgency that the Senate take some action.  But the Committee felt like there wasn’t enough information to know what action to take; it was hoped that this would be a tool to provide broader information to inform any future action on the part of the Senate.  If it is the sense of the Senate that this is not the right time to do this, then it won’t be done.
A large group being left out is the staff on campus; they should have some input.
The design of the survey is of concern; it starts out in a very negative context.  It is not designed well to get to any of the questions beyond the first one.

This is absolutely the time and beyond the time for the Senate to be doing this.  In terms of the survey, there needs to be exclusive disjunctions in the first question, i.e., I support a vote of no confidence in the President or I do not support a vote of no confidence in the President.  The Senate is not going to get good information with this document.
It seems procedurally backwards; this should be approved by the Senate before going out.  
The position of the Senate Executive Committee was that this is an information seeking device, not an action.

There are a lot of sources of unhappiness and dissatisfaction right now, in addition to the budget stresses.  One source of dissatisfaction is why does Humboldt have to be like every other CSU; that is not reflected in this.

M/S/U (Cheyne/Goodman) to suspend the rules and continue the discussion beyond the 5:45 Time Certain adjournment for the open forum.

The document is loaded in the negative.  For those who do not feel as strongly, or feel that this is a step that should have been taken a year and a half ago, there is not much leeway.  We may want to think twice about the negative impact that this document will have on faculty morale.

The way the survey is structured, it is loaded to elicit negative responses.  If we want to get good data, this is not the survey to use.

It has a biased introduction and having faculty check all that apply will not be helpful.  The idea to get more information is good; but the way it is structured it will not be helpful.

It is evident from the comments that have been made that the survey needs some re-working.  However, the understanding is that faculty morale is already extremely low, so that no matter how the survey is framed, it wouldn’t make things worse; it might in fact make people feel better that something is being done.  We should not put out a survey that is perceived as biased though.

The survey method would be confidential.

It was suggested that the Senate Executive Committee ask faculty on campus who are better at designing surveys, to develop a survey designed to get a faculty dissatisfaction.

The subcommittee discussed agreed that before getting into the particulars of what people are unhappy about, we needed to get a more general sense of the faculty in terms of their satisfaction or dissatisfaction with the direction of the university.  Once that was established, the Senate would know whether or not to engage in more detailed discussion about the underlying issues.  There is some dispute about what the sentiments of the faculty are.
After attending the forum last week, it is felt that if a delay continues on the part of the Senate and the faculty expressing confidence or no confidence in the President, that this would give this President that ally of time.  Further delay in resolving the relationship between the Senate/faculty and the President will impede the progress of the university.  The timing is crucial.  After we get into academic prioritization process and the budget issues for the coming year, we will not be able to re-focus and re-design the process.  A survey has been developed through Moodle that many faculty have received and responded to.  Questions included:  identification by faculty position, degree of confidence in the President’s leadership, hold a vote of no confidence before the end of October 2007, and current feelings about the academic direction of HSU.  A total of 64 people responded in two days, including 39 full professors.  About 77% indicated no confidence in the President.  Over 80% said the faculty should hold a vote of no confidence.  The Senate should move more directly and forcefully towards having something resolved by the end of October.
A straw poll was taken on the following three options:

1. Proceed with the survey as it exists - 2

2. Revise the survey and bring it back to the Senate for approval - 20

3. Don’t have a survey at all. - 1

The subcommittee will revise the survey.

M/S/P (Cheyne/Marshall) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.



















